
 
 
 

GRAMPIAN JOINT POLICE BOARD 
 
Committee Room 2, Town House House, Aberdeen, 8th June 2012 - Minute of Meeting 
of GRAMPIAN JOINT POLICE BOARD. 
 
Present:- Councillor Blackett 

Councillor Boulton 
Councillor Evison 
Councillor Forsyth 
Councillor Greig 
Councillor Hendry 
Councillor McKail 
Councillor Ross 
Councillor Shepherd 
Councillor Tait 
Councillor Taylor 
Councillor Townson (as substitute for Councillor J Dunbar) 
Councillor Tuke 
Councillor Walker 
Councillor Young 
 

In Attendance:- Mr Colin McKerracher, Chief Constable, Grampian Police 
Mr Colin Menzies, Deputy Chief Constable, Grampian Police 
Mr Simon Blake, Assistant Chief Constable, Grampian Police 
Ms Karen Williams, Director of Corporate Services, Grampian 
Police 
Chief Inspector Andy Toddy, Staff Officer, Grampian Police 
Mr Barry Jenkins, Treasurer 
Ms Karen Donnelly, Depute Clerk 
Ms Karen Riddoch, Committee Services Officer, Aberdeen City 
Council 
Ms Fiona Smith, Policy and Advice Officer, Aberdeen City Council 

 
 
PRESENTATION TO THE FORMER DEPUTY CHIEF CONSTABLE, JOHN McNAB 
 
Prior to the commencement of the meeting, Councillor Greig, the former Convener of 
the Board presented Mr John McNab with a small gift as a token of the Board’s 
appreciation for the dedicated and hard work that Mr McNab undertook for Grampian 
Police whilst in post.  In addition Mr McNab was presented with the Queens Diamond 
Jubilee Medal which had been awarded to all Emergency Service personnel in paid 
service and with at least 5 years service on 6th February 2012. 
 
 
WELCOME & INTRODUCTIONS 
 
1. The Depute Clerk welcomed members to the first meeting of the Grampian Joint 
Police Board following the Local Government Elections in May 2012 and requested that 
members introduce themselves. 
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APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
 
2. Apologies for absence were intimated on behalf of Councillor J Dunbar, Jane 
MacEachran, Clerk to the Board, Assistant Chief Constable Billy Gordon, Grampian 
Police and Mr Gary Craig, Director of Finance, Grampian Police. 
 
 
APPOINTMENT OF CONVENER AND VICE CONVENERS 
 
3. The Board had before it a report prepared by the Depute Clerk which outlined 
the procedure for appointing a Convener and Vice Convener(s) of the Grampian Joint 
Police Board. 
 
The Depute Clerk introduced the report and invited nominations for the position of 
Convener. 
 
Councillor Young then moved, as seconded by Councillor Forsyth: 
 

"That the Board appoint Councillor McKail as Convener” 
 
Councillor Townson moved as an amendment, seconded by Councillor Blackett: 
 

“That the Board appoint Councillor Hendry as Convener” 
 
For the motion:  (12) Councillors Boulton, Evison, Forsyth, Greig, McKail, Ross, 
Shepherd, Tait, Taylor, Tuke, Walker and Young. 
 
For the amendment:  (3) Councillors Blackett, Hendry and Townson. 
 
The Depute Clerk declared that Councillor McKail was duly appointed as Convener of 
the Grampian Joint Police Board and Councillor McKail took the chair. 
 
The Depute Clerk then advised that, in previous Boards, two Vice Conveners had been 
appointed so that the three constituent authorities were represented.  The previous Vice 
Conveners agreed who would receive the remuneration. 
 
Following confirmation that the Board wished to appoint two Vice Conveners, the 
Convener then invited nominations for the position of Vice Convener. 
 
Councillor Taylor then nominated, as seconded by Councillor McKail: 
 

“That the Board appoint Councillor Forsyth as Vice Convener” 
 
Councillor Townson then nominated, as seconded by Councillor Blackett: 
 

“That the Board appoint Councillor Hendry as Vice Convener” 
 
Councillor Ross then nominated, as seconded by Councillor Boulton: 
  

“That the Board appoint Councillor Shepherd as Vice Convener” 
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There having been three nominations received, the Board moved to a division, with 
each Member entitled to two votes. 
 
For Councillor Shepherd (15):  Councillors Blackett, Boulton, Evison, Forsyth, Greig, 
Hendry, McKail, Ross, Shepherd, Tait, Taylor, Townson, Tuke, Walker and Young. 
 
For Councillor Forsyth (12):  Councillors Boulton, Evison, Forsyth, Greig, McKail, Ross, 
Shepherd, Tait, Taylor, Tuke, Walker and Young 
 
For Councillor Hendry (3):  Councillors Blackett, Hendry and Townson. 
  
Therefore, the Depute Clerk declared that Councillors Shepherd and Forsyth were duly 
appointed as Vice Conveners of Grampian Joint Police Board. 
 
The Convener wished to record his thanks to the Board following his appointment.  He 
also wished to convey the thanks of the Board to Councillor Greig, the Convener of the 
previous Board and Councillors Hendry and Shepherd the Vice Conveners for all of 
their hard work and commitment in those roles. 
 
 
MINUTE OF GRAMPIAN JOINT POLICE BOARD MEETING - 23 MARCH 2012 
 
4. The Board had before it, the minute of its previous meeting of 23 March, 2012. 
 
The Board resolved:- 
to approve the minute as a correct record. 
 
 
MATTERS ARISING 
 
5. With reference to article 9, last paragraph, of the minute, Councillor Hendry 
asked if Councillor Hood had received a response in relation to the service costs for 
computer maintenance and software.  The Chief Constable advised that he would find 
out and if not actioned that a response would be provided. 
 
With reference to article 14 of the minute, Councillor Greig requested an update in 
relation to the recruitment of additional members to join the Grampian Independent 
Custody Visiting Scheme.  The Depute Clerk advised that the recruitment campaign 
had not commenced yet as she was working with the press office to get a story 
published which would kick start the campaign.  The Depute Clerk also requested that 
members of the Board highlight the campaign in their local areas and at Community 
Council meetings. 
 
With reference to article 15 of the minute, Councillor Hendry enquired as to whether the 
ICT agreement had been signed, whereupon the Depute Clerk advised that the 
agreement had been completed and signed off. 
 
With reference to article 17 of the minute, Councillor Greig stated that he was 
impressed with the organisation of the Olympic Torch Relay arrangements and asked if 
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the Force had any concerns for the event.  The Deputy Chief Constable advised that 
there were no specific concerns and that the Force were satisfied with the 
arrangements. 
 
The Board resolved:- 
(i) that the Chief Constable would determine if Councillor Hood had received a 

response in relation to computer service maintenance and software; and 
(ii) to otherwise note the information provided. 
 
 
GRAMPIAN JOINT POLICE BOARD - UPDATED BUSINESS STATEMENT 
 
6. The Board had before it the updated Board Business Statement dated 8 June, 
2012.  The Depute Clerk advised that all decisions of the Board would be added to the 
Business Statement until such time they were deemed to be complete. 
 
In relation to 12/01, to note that Police Reform would be a standing item on agendas for 
future Board meetings, therefore the item could be removed from the statement. 
  
In relation to 12/02, to note that a report would be provided to the next meeting of the 
Board on 6th July 2012. 
 
In relation to 12/03, to note that that this item was now complete and could be removed 
from the statement. 
 
The Board resolved 
to remove items 12/01 and 12/03 from the statement; and to otherwise note the 
statement. 
 
 
POLICE REFORM PROGRAMME 
 
7. The Board received a verbal report from the Chief Constable and the Depute 
Clerk which provided an update on the Police Reform Programme. 
 
Ms Donnelly advised that she had been invited to participate in three projects relating to 
the Reform, those being:  

 
• Establishing the Scottish Police Authority which was set up to look at what 

was required in terms of Standing Orders and other associated documents 
• Scottish Government Governance and Sponsorship which was to look at the 

governance relationship with Scottish Police Authority and local government 
and on the delivery of the Policy. 

• Organising Training and Induction for the Scottish Police Authority which was 
to be set up to deal with staffing issues, finance and overall training. 

 
Ms Donnelly stated that she had attended a meeting along with Ms Smith and Civil 
Servants as they wanted to look at the current Governance arrangements and also the 
training material used for Board members.  The Chief Constable and some members of 
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his team attended for part of the meeting.  The Civil Servants were impressed with the 
arrangements that were in place and also that the Chief Constable was able to attend. 
 
The Bill was currently at stage 2 which still required final decisions to be made and it 
was hoped that by September the Depute Clerk and the Force would have a more 
detailed picture of the situation. 
 
The Chief Constable provided an operational update and explained that Stage 3 was to 
be complete by 28 June and Royal Assent was due in the summer.  There were various 
work streams ongoing relating to reform and Officers of all ranks were involved at every 
level.  The Headquarters for the Scottish Police Authority was to be based at Tulliallan 
in the interim period and that the Chief Constable would be appointed in October.   
 
The Chief Constable provided information on the number of territories that were to be 
established and the areas covered and also information on the Specialist Units that was 
likely to be set up. 
 
The Board resolved:- 
to note the information provided. 
 
 
APPOINTMENT OF SUB COMMITTEES 
 
8. The Board had before it a report from the Depute Clerk which sought instruction 
from the Board on the appointment of members to the various Grampian Joint Police 
Board Sub Committees. 
 
The Depute Clerk introduced the report and advised that the Board’s Standing Orders 
establishes the Sub Committees, those being the Complaints Sub Committee, 
Independent Custody Visiting Scheme (ICVS) Sub Committee, Personnel Sub 
Committee, Stewardship Sub Committee and Urgent Business Sub Committee. 
 
The report contained the remit for each of the Sub Committees at Appendix A. 
 
The report advised that the previous Board appointed six members to each of the 
Complaints, ICVS and Stewardship Sub Committees, ten members to the Personnel 
Sub Committee, from which a panel of six would be chosen and three members to the 
Urgent Business Sub Committee, all of which are deemed to be suitable numbers to 
ensure the Sub Committees work effectively. 
 
The report stated that the Complaints and Stewardship Sub Committees have a 
programme of scheduled meetings and that they usually meet on a Monday four times 
per year with the Complaints Sub Committee commencing at 2.00pm and the 
Stewardship Sub Committee commencing at 3.00pm.  The Personnel Sub Committee 
has dates set for every month except July to allow for any appeals received to be 
scheduled into these dates.  The ICVS and Urgent Business Sub Committees meet on 
an as and when required basis. 
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The report recommended that the Board: 
(a) note the establishment of the Sub Committees as detailed in paragraph 6.1 to 

the report and to note the remits of the Sub Committees as detailed in 
Appendix 1; 

(b) to agree that the Complaints, Stewardship and ICVS Sub Committees shall 
compose of six members, being two members from each constituent authority; 

(c) to appoint six members to each of the following Sub Committees: 
 (i) Complaints Sub Committee 
 (ii) ICVS Sub Committee 
 (iii) Stewardship Sub Committee; 
(d) to agree that the Personnel Sub Committee shall comprise of ten members, 

being four each from Aberdeen City Council and Aberdeenshire and two from 
Moray from which might be drawn a panel of not more than six members to deal 
with individual recruitment and selection exercises; 

(e) to appoint ten members to the Personnel Sub Committee; 
(f) to agree that the Urgent Business Sub Committee shall comprise of three 

members, being the Convener and Vice Conveners, and to appoint these 
members to the Sub Committee; and 

(g) to consider the appointment of Convener/Chairperson for each Sub Committee. 
 
The Board resolved:- 
(i) to approve recommendations (a), (b), (c), (d), (e) and (f); 
(ii) to note that each constituent authority would consider and appoint members 

from within its Board membership to the Sub Committee; 
(iii) to note that recommendation (g) would be considered either at the next meeting 

of the Board or at the first meeting of the Sub Committees; and 
(iv) to otherwise note the information provided. 
 
 
APPOINTMENT OF POLICE APPEAL TRIBUNAL 
 
9. The Board had before it a report by the Depute Clerk which advised on an 
appeal to a Police Appeals Tribunal that had been received and the need to appoint 
members of the Tribunal. 
 
The Depute Clerk introduced the report and explained that in terms of Section 30 of the 
Police (Scotland) Act 1967 as substituted by Section 55 of the Police and Magistrates 
Courts Act 1994, constables may appeal against dismissal to a Police Appeals Tribunal 
and that the Board were required to appoint a Registrar to the Tribunal and also 
members of the Tribunal. 
 
The report explained that the Registrar performs duties to include amongst others, 
administrative and support functions relating to the appeals process and that the 
Registrar and Depute Registrar were normally the Clerk and Depute Clerk to the Board. 
 
The report outlined the membership of a Tribunal as follows: 

• a person chosen from a list of persons nominated by the head President of 
the Court of Session, this person chairs the Tribunal; 

• a representative of the Grampian Joint Police Board; 
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• a person chosen from a list maintained by the Secretary of State of persons 
who are, or have been within the last five years, Chief Constables, other than 
a person who is, or has at any time, been Chief Constable of Grampian 
Police; 

• a retired constable of appropriate rank. 
 
The report advised that three individuals had been consulted and have agreed, subject 
to the Board’s approval, to serve on the Police Appeals Tribunal, those being: 

• Mr Robert Martin, QC 
• Mr Andrew Cameron, CBE, former Chief Constable, Central Scotland Police; 

and 
• Mr Calum Laurie, former constable, Lothian and Borders Police. 

 
In addition, one member from the Board required to be appointed.  The Depute Clerk 
then called for nominations, whereupon Councillor Blackett, nominated as then 
seconded by Councillor Townson: 

 
“that Councillor Hendry be appointed to the Tribunal” 

 
Councillor Ross nominated as then seconded by Councillor Young: 

“that Councillor McKail be appointed to the Tribunal” 
 
Councillor Hendry declined the position, therefore Councillor McKail was appointed to 
the Tribunal. 
 
The Board resolved:- 
(i) to appoint the Clerk as Registrar to the Police Appeals Tribunal; 
(ii) to appoint the Depute Clerk as Depute Registrar to the Police Appeals Tribunal; 
(iii) to appoint Mr Robert Martin QC, Mr Andrew Cameron and Mr Calum Laurie to 

the Police Appeals Tribunal; and 
(iv) to appoint Councillor McKail, Convener of the Board to the Police Appeals 

Tribunal. 
 
 
REVENUE BUDGET MONITORING REPORT 
 
10. The Board had before it a report from the Chief Constable and the Treasurer 
which presented the Revenue Budget Monitoring report for the period to 30 April, 2012. 
 
The Treasurer introduced the report which detailed the Force’s annual budgeted 
revenue expenditure, associated funding and actual spending as at 30 April, 2012, as 
provided at Appendix A to the report. 
 
The Board at its meeting on 20 January, 2012 approved the revenue budget for 2012-
13 and also an overspend of £1.5m to be met from revenue reserves which reflected a 
contribution of £1.3m to the capital spend in respect of the new custody project in 
Aberdeen. 
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The current budget included any adjustments to expected Police Officer numbers on 
the assumption that an additional 35 police officers would be recruited during 2012/13.  
The budget for Police Officer pay would be monitored  throughout the year. 
 
The Police Staff budget contained provisions for a further Voluntary Redundancy 
Scheme which may be required in the latter part of 2012. 
 
The Board resolved:- 
to note the report. 
 
 
CAPITAL BUDGET MONITORING REPORT 
 
11. The Board had before it a report from the Chief Constable and the Treasurer 
which provided an update on the 2012/13 Capital Plan. 
 
The Treasurer introduced the report and advised that the 2012/13 Capital Plan had a 
total budget of £7.758m which was funded by a combination of capital grant, capital 
receipts and a contribution from the revenue budget.  Appendix B to the report 
presented the Capital Plan for 2012/13 and the three subsequent years. 
 
The report advised that the largest project within the Capital Plan was the  construction 
of a new custody facility within Aberdeen and that the Force’s Executive Board at their 
last meeting allocated the remaining balance of uncommitted budget for minor pieces of 
equipment. 
 
Councillor Hendry asked if the ANPR equipment had been delivered in May as detailed 
in the report. 
 
The Board resolved:- 
(i) to note the content of the report and approve the revised Capital Plan; and 
(ii) to note that the Chief Constable would provide a response as to whether or not 

the ANPR equipment had been delivered. 
 
 
GRAMPIAN JOINT POLICE BOARD DRAFT ANNUAL ACCOUNTS 
 
12. The Board had before it a report from the Chief Constable and the Treasurer 
which presented the Board’s unaudited Draft Annual Statement of Accounts for the 
financial year to 31 March, 2012. 
 
The Treasurer introduced the report and advised that the Accounts were required to be 
presented to Audit Scotland by 30 June 2012 for auditing and that once the audit was 
complete a full report would be presented to the Board. 
 
The Draft Annual Statement of Accounts provided an overview of the financial 
performance of the Force during 2011/12 and the financial position at 31 March,  2012.  
The Force generated a total budget saving of £2.996m against the approved net 
expenditure budget of £117.571m. 
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The Board resolved:- 
to note the contents of the report. 
 
 

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 

Councillor Hendry declared an interest in the following item of business 
due to him having used the services of the Treatment Centre whilst he was 
a Police Officer.  Councillor Townson declared an interest due to him 
paying into the Charity whilst he was a Police Officer.  Neither Councillor 
felt it  necessary to withdraw from the meeting during consideration of the 
item. 

  
 
POLICE TREATMENT CENTRES 
 
13. The Board had before it a report from the Chief Constable which sought approval 
to provide a donation to the Police Treatment Centres in support of their endeavours to 
update and improve their facilities, treatments and service provision. 
 
The Chief Constable introduced the report and advised that the centres aimed to 
increase the services they provide to Police Officers and proposed that Grampian 
Police make a single donation of £50,000 to the Police Treatment Centres to support 
the development of the facilities at Castlebrae which would be the equivalent of a 
donation of just over £30.00 per Officer from the Force. 
 
The report advised that at any one time around 10% of the UK’s Police Officers are on 
restricted duties, often as a result of injury or illness, however whilst on restricted 
duties, many are unable to perform the highly skilled and dangerous work for which 
they have been trained.  Officers require a unique level of fitness that is above and 
beyond what is achievable using NHS medical support.  The  Police Treatment Centres’ 
goal is to provide appropriate job specific and comprehensive physiotherapy, treatment 
and care programmes free of charge under one roof in order to return injured Officers to 
active duty as soon as possible. 
 
The Treatment Centres are a registered charity which has two centres, one in 
Harrogate, North Yorkshire and one in Auchterarder, Perthshire where serving and 
retired Officers receive intensive treatment following an illness or injury.  The charity is 
supported by voluntary donations from Officers of Police forces in the North of England, 
North Wales, Scotland and Northern Ireland and the treatment is provided free of 
charge to those Officers who had donated whilst serving on the Force. 
 
Castlebrae, the facilities in Perthshire, was opened in 1996 and currently had 76 
bedrooms and two cottages for patients and treatment and leisure facilities.  There was 
a planned development for the facilities which would cost around £4.5m and had been 
planned over two phases to ensure that the current facilities and service were still 
provided.  The development is dependent on securing the necessary funding. 
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Councillor Ross stated that the services would be provided to serving and retired 
Officers as well as partners which he felt was not the best way to use the money 
available. 
 
Mike Kennedy from the Grampian Federation and also a Trustee of the Treatment 
Centres stated that partners attended to provide support to Officers going through 
treatment and to act as carers. 
 
Councillor Boulton indicated that she would be inclined to donate more than £50,000 
and asked that if there were additional funds available later in the year if this charity 
could receive an additional donation. 
  
Councillor Ross stated that the Chief Constable had suggested that the Force give a 
donation of £50,000 and that the Board should approve that level of donation to the 
Charity. 
 
Councillor Boulton then moved, as seconded by Councillor McKail: 
 

"That the Board agree a donation of £100,000 to the Police Treatment Centre 
Charity” 

 
Councillor Ross moved as an amendment, seconded by Councillor Walker:   
  

“That the Board agree a donation of £50,000 to the Police Treatment Centre 
Charity” 

 
For the motion:  (12) Councillors Blackett, Boulton, Evison, Greig, Hendry,  McKail, 
Shepherd, Tait, Taylor, Townson, Tuke and Young. 
 
For the amendment:  (3) Councillors Forsyth, Ross and Walker 
 
The Board resolved:- 
to adopt the motion and donate £100,000 to the Treatment Centre Charity. 
 
 
PROPERTY ASSET MANAGEMENT PLAN (PAMP) 
 
14. The Board had before it a report from the Chief Constable which provided 
information on progress made against the agreed actions in the Force’s Property  Asset 
Management Plan (PAMP). 
 
Ms Williams introduced the report and advised that progress against the tasks set out in 
the action of the PAMP had been summarised at Appendix 1 which also highlighted that 
significant development had been made in moving the PAMP forward. 
  
The report provided as background information, that the PAMP had identified that 
Grampian Police had 64 (now 62) operational properties spread throughout the region 
and that the Board at its meeting of 2 September, 2011 approved the PAMP. 
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The PAMP identified that the owned operational and non-operational capital value of 
the Force’s estate was £36.5m with the revenue costs being £4,698,000. The PAMP 
had identified numerous drivers on the estate.  A full copy of the PAMP was available 
on request. 
 
Councillor Boulton stated that there was an error on page 139 relating to the location of 
the operational police office within Cults as it was based at Cults Academy and not 
Cults Primary School. 
 
Ms Williams noted the error and advised this would be amended. 
 
The Board resolved:- 
to note the update given on the Force’s Property Asset Management Plan (PAMP). 
 
 
PROPOSED NEW ABERDEEN CUSTODY SUITE 
 
15. With reference to article 19 of the minute of its meeting of 23 March, 2012, the 
Board had before it a report from the Chief Constable which provided an update on the 
progress made and the current position in relation to the new Aberdeen Custody Suite 
project. 
 
The Deputy Chief Constable gave a presentation which provided an overview of the 
proposed design for the development. 
 
The report provided as background information, that in 2004 the Force initiated a 
Custody Project based on the concerns that Queen Street was not able to meet 
demand for capacity or modern Health and Safety requirements.  A programme of work 
had been undertaken to upgrade the custody facility at Queen Street which included 
new cell doors, installation of a fire escape and the installation of CCTV.  Fraserburgh 
had also had ten temporary cells built to meet the custody needs in the Buchan Area.  
The Force had attempted to secure a suitable site previously however there were none 
available that was suitable or affordable. 
 
The site at Kittybrewster had been identified and Scottish Water had accepted an offer 
for the land and the legal paperwork had been agreed subject to the Force obtaining 
satisfactory planning consent for a custody development on the site. As previously 
reported, the Force were utilising the North Territory Hub Co  for the procurement of the 
design team and contractor for the build. 
 
A custody Project Board had been established which was to govern the project in 
conjunction with relevant stakeholders.  All decisions would be reported to the 
Executive Board for approval. 
 
The local Policing Team (LPT) would be based at the facility which local residents and 
businesses are keen to have. 
  
The report highlighted the next steps for the project which the Board were asked  to 
approve. 
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The report advised that the Predicted Maximum Price for the development as received 
from North Territory Hub Co was £11.89m and together with additional costs, the 
estimated total was £13.99m of which £50,000 has been paid for site fees. 
 
The Board resolved:- 
to note the contents of the report and gave final agreement to lodge a planning 
application based on an agreed design and having regard to the Predicted Maximum 
Price. 
 
 
NEW BUCKIE POLICE OFFICE 
 
16. The Board had before it a report from the Chief Constable which sought approval 
to purchase and refurbish an office at East Cathcart Street, Buckie for the Buckie/Keith 
Local Policing Team (LPT). 
 
Mr Blake introduced the report and advised that the existing Buckie office was not fit for 
purpose as a Police Station in the 21st Century.  The building was on one floor with the 
canteen and locker room on the first floor and housed 27 officers.  With the 
centralisation of custody facilities from Buckie to the custodial building in Elgin the cells 
were currently used as ad hoc storage.  The building was also located away from the 
centre of the town and is not readily visible to people in the area. 
 
The report stated that a large two storey office had become available for purchase 
which was located more centrally within the town centre of Buckie adjacent to heavily 
used shopping areas which would improve visibility and accessibility to the Local 
Policing Team.  The property was in general good condition, however it would require 
to be refurbished to provide a full range  of accommodation needed for the LPT.  The 
estimated cost for refurbishment to provide adequate accommodation was £100,000. 
 
If the proposal was accepted the current office in Buckie would be declared surplus to 
requirements. 
 
The Board resolved:- 
(i) to approve the purchase and refurbishment of accommodation at East Cathcart 

Street Buckie; and 
(ii) that, subject to the relocation to East Cathcart Street, that the existing office at 

South West Street, Buckie, be declared surplus to requirements. 
 
 
NEW POLICE OFFICE WITHIN ROSEMOUNT COMMUNITY CENTRE 
 
17. The Board had before it a report from the Chief Constable which sought approval 
to lease and refurbish accommodation within the Rosemount Community Centre  for 
the Rosemount Local Policing Team (LPT). 
 
Mr Blake introduced the report and advised that at present the Rosemount LPT staff 
were split between the Mile End Police Office and Queen Street which resulted in 
fragmented supervision and downtime of staff travelling to the Rosemount LPT.  The 
current accommodation based at Mile End was built circa 1950 and had a net area of 
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only 29 square metres with one office, a kitchen area, a locker room and a toilet and 
there were no parking facilities for either the Police or for visitors to the office. 
  
The report advised that space had been identified within the Rosemount Community 
Education Centre which was situated within the heart of the Rosemount area.  The 
Centre had been underused and required some remedial work.  The Community Centre 
will be managed by the local community and they are keen to attract other partners to 
share the operational costs. 
 
The report explained that a scheme had been prepared to refurbish the accommodation 
on the first floor of the Centre which when completed would provide the full range of 
accommodation required by the LPT and would also have its own entrance and parking 
for six vehicles.  The estimated cost for the refurbishment would be £170,000 which 
was made up of the building and servicing work required.  The rental for the space 
would be £10,000 per annum on the basis of a 10 year lease.  The programme for the 
lease and associated work was highlighted within the report. 
 
The Board resolved:- 
(i) to approve the lease and refurbishment of accommodation in the Rosemount 

Community Centre; and 
(ii) that, subject to the relocation to the Rosemount Community Centre, the Mile End 

Police Box be declared surplus to requirements. 
 
 
NEW PITSLIGO POLICE OFFICE 
 
18. The Board had before it a report from the Chief Constable which sought approval 
to close and dispose of the Police Office at Low Street, New Pitsligo, Aberdeenshire. 
  
Mr Blake introduced the report and advised that there had not been Officers based at 
the New Pitsligo Office for several months due to the increased Police staffing levels at 
Mintlaw which also covered the New Pitsligo area. 
 
The report advised that the Police Office is contained within a larger two storey granite 
and slate building where the remainder of the property is vacant.  Following an 
operational view, it was proposed that the Police Office be closed with the village 
continuing to be served by Officers from Mintlaw and also that Police Surgeries were to 
be put in place in New Pitsligo. 
 
 
The Board resolved:- 
to declare the property at 38 Low Street, New Pitsligo, Aberdeenshire surplus to 
requirements and for it to be sold. 
 
 

EXEMPT INFORMATION 
 

Prior to considering the remaining items of Business, the Board resolved 
 that in terms of Section 50(A)(4) of the Local Government (Scotland) Act 
 1973, that the press and public be excluded from the meeting during 
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 consideration of the items so as to avoid disclosure of the information of 
 the class described in the following paragraphs of Schedule 7(A) to the 
 Act:-  article 19 (paragraph 1), articles 20, 21 and 22 (paragraphs 8, 9 and 
 10) and article 23 (paragraph 1). 
 
 
OPERATIONAL UPDATE 
 
19. The Deputy Chief Constable provided a verbal update to Board members with 
 respect to a range of current operational matters. 
 
The Board resolved:- 
to note the update. 
 
 
PROPOSED NEW PETERHEAD CUSTODY SUITE & OPERATIONAL OFFICE 
 
20. With reference to article 18 of the minute of its previous meeting, the Board had 
before it a report from the Chief Constable, which provided an update on the progress 
made and the current position in relation to the project. 
 
The Deputy Chief Constable introduced the report and advised that Stage 1 of the Hub 
process had been completed with a design ready to be submitted as part of the 
planning application. 
 
The Board resolved:- 
to note the contents of the report and to agree that a planning application for the site be 
lodged and further design work be undertaken, under Stage 2 of the Hub process, 
which would take the project through to the receipt of planning consent. 
 
 
NEW OUTDOOR FIREARM TRAINING RANGE 
 
21. The Board had before it a report from the Chief Constable which sought approval 
to lease some ground from the Grampian Fire and Rescue Service and to develop a 
Firearms Training Range on the site. 
 
Mr Blake introduced the report and advised that there was currently only one third party 
facility in the Grampian area for training on specific weaponry, which was not always 
available when needed and had limitations in tactical training.  The site identified was 
already secluded from the public and would be  considered suitable for the needs of 
Grampian and for Tayside Force. 
 
The Board resolved:- 
(i) to approve the lease (subject to the receipt of planning consent) proposed in the 

report; and 
(ii) to approve the build for the construction of the Firearm Training Range to be 

placed out to tender. 
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FINANCING THE CAPITAL BUDGET 
 
22. The Board had before it a report from the Chief Constable which outlined the 
financial implications of the proposed amendments to the Capital Budget. 
 
The Treasurer introduced the report and proposed that the Capital Budget be amended 
to accommodate the additional funds required for the projects highlighted within other 
reports before the Board. 
 
The Board resolved:- 
to note the contents of the report. 
 
 
CHIEF CONSTABLE'S PERFORMANCE AND DEVELOPMENT REVIEW 2011/12 
 
23. The Board had before it a report prepared by the Depute Clerk which presented 
the Chief Constable’s Performance and Development Review (PDR) for the year 
2011/12, sought approval for the recommended appropriate performance assessment 
under the PDR scheme and also sought agreement for performance objectives for the 
year 2012/13. 
 
The report outlined the process for undertaking the PDR and provided detailed 
information on the annual criteria and the outcome of the appraisal.  Contained  in the 
report was a list of performance objectives for 2012/13. 
 
The Board resolved:- 
(i) to endorse the performance assessment of the Chief Constable as set out in 

section 7.2 of the report, in accordance with the recommendations of the former 
Convener and Vice-Convener following their detailed appraisal of the Chief 
Constable’s performance over the period on question; 

(ii) to approve the performance objectives agreed between the former Convener, 
Vice-Convener and Chief Constable as set out in section 8.1 of the report, and 
notes that the Clerk and Chief Constable would submit an update report to the 
Board on 2 November, 2012; and 

(iii) to otherwise note the report. 
 
- Councillor R McKail, Convener 
 


